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 GRADUATE POLICY COMMITTEE

MINUTES

October 1, 2018
The following members were present: Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair, Communication and Information; David Johnson, Co-Chair, English; Evan Jones, Music; Jamila Horabin, Biomedical Sciences; Sonja Siennick, Criminology; Sudhir Aggarwal, Computer Science; Mai King, Nursing; Vasubandhu Misra, Chemistry; Lynn Panton, Human Sciences; Tomi Gomory, Social Work; Victor Mesev, Geography; Stacey VanDyke, Nurse Anesthesia, Applied Studies; Ron Doel, History.
The following members were absent:  Mei Zhang, Industrial Engineering; Jeannine Turner, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Jay Kesten, Law; David Orozco, Business; Vanessa Dennen, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Kim Woody, School of Hospitality; Patricia Born, Business; Stanley Gontarski, English.
Also present: Mark Riley, The Graduate School; Judy Devine, The Graduate School; Jennifer Buchanan, Office of Faculty Development and Advancement; Kathleen McCullough, Associate Dean, College of Business; Amy Guerette, Associate Dean, College of Education; Toby Park, Educational Leadership and Policy Studies.
The meeting was called to order at 3:35 P.M. by Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair.   
Previous Meeting Minutes –With no revisions or additions in mind, the meeting minutes from September 17, 2018 were approved. 
College of Business- Revised GMAT Waiver Proposal- Dr. McCullough provided a brief overview of the proposal. She explained that the proposal has several major goals. First, the College of Business would like to extend their existing policy related to giving waivers to high performing FSU business students to all of their programs. Second, they would like to clean up a few small inconsistencies in the policy and make it clearer how they are calculating some of the GPAs. Finally, they would like to extend the GPA-related waiver to students at AACSB accredited business schools.
Dr. McCullough reported that the current College waiver policy has been developed in three phases. The first phase created the base of the policy for the MBA, Master of Science in Risk Management, and Master of Science in MIS programs.  The waiver was focused on work experience, prior academic success, and those that had shown aptitude with other significant tests such as the CPA or LSAT.
In the last two years, the College of Business has made two key additions to its GMAT waiver policy. First, the College added a provision to allow Florida State undergraduate accounting students with an overall GPA of at least 3.4 and an upper-division accounting GPA of at least 3.2 to have the GMAT waived for entrance to the Master of Accounting program.  The upper-division accounting GPA is based on the eight required upper-division ACG/TAX courses completed at the time of application (ACG 3101, ACG 3111, ACG 3341, ACG 4201, ACG 4401, ACG 4632, TAX 4001, and TAX 4011). The program has seen an increase in its ability to retain Florida State’s top undergraduate accounting students for the program. Also, the students with the waiver have performed in a manner as consistent or stronger than students entering with the GMAT.  
Most recently, the College of Business created a similar policy for Florida State University undergraduate students in finance who wanted to enter the Master of Science in Finance program. Students with an overall GPA of at least 3.4 and an upper-division finance GPA of at least 3.2 can now qualify to have the GMAT test requirement waived. The upper-division finance GPA is based on the six required upper-division FIN courses completed at the time of application (FIN 3244, FIN 3403, FIN 4424, FIN 4504, and any two FIN 4000-level finance electives).  The policy was put in place for students beginning the program in summer 2018.  It has increased their ability to retain top undergraduate students in Finance.  
These additions have raised several questions. First, the College of Business has a new combined program for top-performing real estate undergraduate students wishing to enter the Master of Science in Finance program. Unless these students are double majors in finance, they are not eligible for the same waiver as their peers. Additionally, students entering the MBA program and other Master of Science programs from a variety of business majors have questioned the rationale for not having a GMAT waiver for those programs. Based on the initial success with the Master of Accounting and Master of Sciences in Finance programs, the College of Business feels that this is a proven strategy to retain the best undergraduate students.

Additionally, there are several gray areas in the current policy that the College of Business would like to clarify. First, there is a gray area in the current policy related to what happens for graduates in business programs with respect to the GMAT waiver. The current policy seems to read that they must be an undergraduate student. Obviously, there is merit to students working before starting graduate school so the College of Business would like to explicitly include graduates in the policy. Second, the previous waiver policy stated a 3.0 or better GPA from an accredited university. When entering GPAs for admissions, the upper-division is used. It was noted that this creates some ambiguity if both the overall and upper division GPAs are not over 3.0., as such, the College of Business would like to change the policy to make the metric consistent with the University admissions guidelines. Finally, the LSAT option did not include the same language related to needing a 3.0 from an accredited undergraduate institution that is in other parts of the policy. This is added for consistency across the policy.
Proposed Policy (with new wording or changes in italics)

The GMAT/GRE requirement may be waived for outstanding applicants to our masters programs if the applicant meets at least ONE of the following criteria:

· A 3.4 (or better) overall GPA and a 3.2 (or better) upper-division GPA* in a business major from Florida State University or another AACSB accredited university. In addition, applicants to the Master of Science in Finance must also have a 3.2 (or better) upper-division finance GPA.***  Applicants to the Master of Accounting must also have a 3.2 (or better) upper-division accounting GPA.****

· Eight years of management experience that includes significant budgetary and leadership responsibility and a 3.0 (or better) upper-division undergraduate GPA from an accredited institution**
· A completed Masters, J.D., M.D. or Ph.D. degree with a 3.0 (or better) GPA from an accredited institution**
· LSAT score of 160 or higher and a 3.0 (or better) upper-division undergraduate GPA from an accredited institution**
· Pass on all 4 parts of the CPA exam and a 3.0 (or better) upper-division undergraduate GPA from an accredited institution**
· Pass on the PE exam and a 3.0 (or better) upper-division undergraduate GPA from an accredited institution** 
Dr. Sypher opened the floor for discussion. 
Dr. Sypher asked why the AACSB accreditation standard only applies to the first bullet point and how this impacts international applicants. Dr. McCullough explained that the AACSB is an international accreditation and “one of the only metrics that the College of Business has in determining equivalency of degree for international applicants, otherwise it’s hard to know if a potential student has the same standards.” She stated that “in considering one of these waivers, the administrative staff must evaluate and check online to be sure that the applicant has achieved the required GPA score from an ACCSB accredited university.” She noted that the GPA requirement in the waiver policy is focused on business majors, but added that if a Computer Science student applies to one of the business programs and has several years of applicable professional experience, he/she would be considered for the waiver as well. 
Dr. Misra asked if other universities with similar business programs are following this trend in waiving the GRE/GMAT. Dr. McCullough agreed and stated that “if anything, the current College of Business waiver policy is more specific and rigorous than other universities.” She explained that most business schools are starting to remove their GRE and GMAT requirement all together, or at least for their own students.

Dr. Buchanan asked if the diversity of the business programs would have been impacted if the waiver policy was not in place. Dr. McCullough explained that under 2% of the admission decisions would have changed, so she did not feel that the diversity would have been impacted. 
Dean Riley asked if the business programs have seen an increase in its ability to retain FSU’s top undergraduate students. Dr. McCullough agreed. She explained that the GRE/GMAT waiver has provided the best undergraduate business students with the opportunity to apply for the waiver without having previously taken the GRE or GMAT which has helped the college’s retention and limited the external competition because a lot of the students have not applied to other schools. She added that the College of Business has also explored several ways to help fund the students as well. 

With no further discussion, a vote was placed to approve the proposal.
Twelve were in favor. None were opposed. One abstained. 
APPROVED
College of Education- New GRE Waiver Proposal for Online EdD Program in ELP- Dr. Park provided a brief overview of the proposal. He explained that a growing body of research has demonstrated that the GRE, at best, may predict student success in the first year of graduate study and, at worst, may severely limit the number of highly capable women and underrepresented racial/ethnic candidates into certain fields. He noted that the EdD program is designed for mid-career professionals with a master’s degree— incoming students are not in their first year of graduate study. In addition, the program has attracted a number of highly capable underrepresented racial/ethnic students who have excelled and graduated. Further, she explained that he College of Education has found no evidence that students with GRE sores below the current minimum required score (and requiring an exception) perform any differently than other students, based on their GPA in the program, graduation rate in 3 years, and the quality of their Dissertation-in-Practice (DiP).
Several highly ranked and well-respected graduate schools of education either do not require the GRE at all or permit applicants to waive the GRE requirement in lieu of other criteria.  These institutions include the University of Pennsylvania, the University of Pittsburgh, the University of Southern California, and Johns Hopkins University.

Dr. Park stated that other public institutions in Florida with whom the College of Education competes even in the online environment, do require the GRE for admission to their online EdD programs in Educational Leadership, namely the University of Florida and the University of West Florida. He explained that by being innovative and waiving the GRE, the College of Education stands to have a competitive edge in the market and attract highly qualified Florida-based students to the online EdD program. This will allow the department to increase the enrollment of self-pay graduate students and generate more graduate credit hours.  

The GRE waiver criteria would read as follows: 

Criteria

The GRE requirement will be waived for outstanding applicants meeting ONE of the following criteria:

· 10 years of professional experience in an educational setting with at least 5 years in a leadership role. 

· A completed EdS, JD, or MD degree with a 3.0 (or better) GPA from a North American accredited institution.

· A completed master’s degree with a 3.75 (or better) GPA from a North American accredited institution.

Applicants must provide evidence to satisfy the criteria being applied.  Note: Applicants with a competitive GRE score will still be able to apply to the program and will not be held to these additional criteria. 
Criteria Rationale

· 10 years of professional experience in an educational setting with at least 5 years in a leadership role. We currently require a minimum of 5 years of experience in an educational setting.  In waiving the GRE in lieu of additional years of experience and a specific length of time in a leadership role, we can admit applicants who have already demonstrated their ability to be a successful professional educational leader and are likely to be successful in a professional doctorate program.  
· A completed EdS, JD, or MD degree with a 3.0 (or higher) GPA from a North American accredited institution.  The EdD is a professional doctorate.  In waiving the GRE in lieu of an applicant’s attainment of another professional degree, we will be able to admit applicants who have already demonstrated their success in professional schools  and are likely to continue their success in another professional doctorate program.
· A completed master’s degree with a 3.75 (or higher) GPA from a North American accredited institution.  We currently require a master’s degree with at least a 3.5 GPA.  By increasing the master’s GPA minimum, we can admit applicants who have already demonstrated a high level of success in graduate school and are likely to continue their success in another graduate program. 
Dr. Sypher opened the floor for discussion. 

Dr. Gomory was concerned about the mechanism for evaluating the 10 years of professional experience. He stated that “attaining a specific profession does not necessarily reflect expertise or equate to skills and as such, he was not comfortable with the first criterion as it was too subjective.” He reiterated that the “number of years an individual is employed in a profession does not indicate the quality of a skill.” Dr. Park explained that the professional experience is “context specific,” but the program will look to see that, relative to the individual’s profession, he/she has reached the level of at least middle management within their own educational context (i.e., school principal). He noted that the program has not developed a formal rubric yet because the EdD program attracts such a diverse crowd of individuals; however, he was amendable to creating such a rubric if the committee desired it. 
Dr. Gomory asked for a more “meaningful” mechanism for evaluating the first criterion. Dr. Park understood Dr. Gomory’s point but added that “from advancing through leadership ranks and increasing his/her leadership capacity, one could assume that these individuals want to become leaders and thus, the program could see this as a potential trait for him/her to be successful in the program.” Dr. Gomory disagreed and noted that this seems more like a political skill rather than an academic skill. Dr. Johnson stated that “one does not necessarily have to have acquired the necessary skills to receive an appointment and in this sense, it can be political and based on something other than skills or academic/professional performance. However, one could assume that in order maintain the job, he/she would have needed to develop and acquired the skills over time.”
Dr. Sypher referenced the College of Business’s GMAT waiver, which was previously approved, and noted that normally the required practical/professional experience is coupled with a prior academic experience (i.e., a GPA requirement). Mr. Beck agreed but cited the College of Criminology’s GRE waiver policy which only asks for 5 years of professional experience in the field. 
Dr. Aggarwal suggested looking into the GRE/GMAT waiver policy at the university-level as the individual policies that have approved by the GPC in the past appear to vary drastically at the program-level. Dr. Sypher and Dr. Johnson agreed that this may be something to review, but noted that this is a discussion for a later time. 

During the overview, Dr. Park mentioned that approximately 14 students “needed” to receive a GRE waiver. Dr. Sypher asked why these students “needed” the GRE waived. Dr. Park explained that these were program exceptions because they involved students who took the GRE and didn’t meet the target score, but who performed exceptionally in the program. He stated that “the program took the PhD GRE requirement and admittedly, perhaps naively, mapped that into the EdD program which requires a different skill set.”
Dr. King stated that the nursing program is very different from educational programs and was curious if there was any additional data measured from cohorts or national statistics that evaluated the correlation between success in an EdD program versus not having completed the GRE. Dr. Park cited an article on EdD programs and stated that “at best the GRE can predict success for first year graduate programs, but at worst it can discriminate against on the bias of race for admission into programs.” He explained that from an educational policy standpoint, there are no definitive studies that have defined a clear link between GRE score and overall success in a graduate program. Dr. King explained that upon admission into the DNP program, she was asked to take the GRE again and refused because she felt that her prior professional experience was sufficient. However, the program asked her for a letter stating why she would be a worthy candidate. She asked if the program would consider this as a measure. Dr. Park agreed. 
Dr. Misra explained that he would support any program that promotes social mobility and does not discriminate. He was curious what distribution of admitted students do not graduate in the EdD program. Dr. Park explained that of the 18 students who have been admitted into the EdD cohort, only 2 have not graduated due to a “fitness issue” in that the students simply do not feel that the program is the right “fit” for them. 
Dr. Horabin asked if the program will require additional information from the students who apply of the GRE waiver. Dr. Park agreed and stated that the students will be required to address which of the three criteria they satisfy and provide a letter on how they meet the standards set forth. Dr. Horabin was content with this as it would provide more substance and evidence to the justification for the practical and professional experience.  

The GRE criteria were amended as follows (changes in red):

Criteria 

· 10 years of professional experience in an educational setting with at least 5 years in a leadership role. The candidate would need to speak to their leadership abilities in the written statement and provide at least one letter of recommendation that addresses the candidate’s leadership skills. The program currently requires a minimum of 5 years of experience in an educational setting.  In waiving the GRE in lieu of additional years of experience and a specific length of time in a leadership role, the program can admit applicants who have already demonstrated their ability to be a successful professional educational leader and are likely to be successful in a professional doctorate program.  
· A completed doctoral degree or any other professional degree (i.e., JD, MD, etc.) with a 3.0 (or higher) GPA from a North American accredited institution.  The EdD is a professional doctorate.  In waiving the GRE in lieu of an applicant’s attainment of another professional degree, they will be able to admit applicants who have already demonstrated their success in professional schools and are likely to continue their success in another professional doctorate program. 
· A completed master’s or EdS degree with a 3.75 (or higher) GPA from a North American accredited institution.  The EdD program currently requires a master’s degree with at least a 3.5 GPA.  By increasing the master’s GPA minimum, they can admit applicants who have already demonstrated a high level of success in graduate school and are likely to continue their success in another graduate program. 
With no further discussion, a vote was placed to approve the proposal.

Twelve were in favor. None were opposed. One abstained. 

APPROVED
It was suggested by the GPC that a small subcommittee be developed to look at the placement exam policy for the university. The GRE/GMAT waivers have been provided to the GPC in varied formats at the program-level for several years and thus, the committee was interested in carefully evaluating the policy to determine if a university rule should be instituted. The committee was also interested in identifying the common criteria across the waivers. Finally, the group suggested that a proposal template be developed for the GRE/GMAT waiver submissions to streamline the review process in order to be more consistent. 

With no further business to be presented, Dr. Sypher adjourned the meeting at 4:40 P.M.[image: image1][image: image2]
